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LITTLE ROCK SCHOOL DISTRICT

810 WEST MARKHAM STREET

LITTLE ROCK, ARKANSAS  72201

MINUTES

REGULAR BOARD MEETING

August 23, 2007
The Board of Directors of the Little Rock School District held their regular board meeting at 5:30 p.m. on Thursday, August 23, 2007, in the Boardroom of the Administration Building, 810 West Markham Street, Little Rock, Arkansas.  President Katherine Mitchell presided.   
MEMBERS PRESENT:

Katherine Mitchell 

Charles Armstrong

Melanie Fox 

Larry Berkley
Dianne Curry

Robert M. Daugherty
Baker Kurrus
MEMBERS ABSENT:

None

ALSO PRESENT:

Beverly Griffin, Recorder of Minutes
I.
CALL TO ORDER / ROLL CALL 
Dr. Mitchell called the meeting to order at 5:37 p.m.  She introduced teacher ex officio representative David Higginbotham from Stephens Elementary School.  Dr. Mitchell welcomed members of the audience and moved to the citations and recognitions section of the agenda.    

III.
REPORTS/RECOGNITIONS/PUBLIC COMMENTS:

A. Citations & Commendations

Dr. Mitchell recognized three individuals who served on the district’s Nutrition and Physical Activity Advisory Committee over the past three years, Sandra Brown, Carole Garner, and Lynn Lincoln.  These volunteers were recommended for this recognition by Health Services Coordinator Margo Bushmiaer.  
Ms. Brown is the Director of Community Outreach for Baptist Health, which donated $30,000 in fitness equipment to Meadowcliff and Martin Luther King elementary schools through its Project Fit America program. The donation also included training for PE teachers and Aides.  
Ms. Garner, Assistant Professor at the UAMS College of Public Health, assisted Henderson Middle School in obtaining a grant to enhance their physical education program.  In addition, she assisted the committee by providing information regarding national health and wellness initiatives, vending contracts, nutrition education and other health-related programs. 
Ms. Lincoln, Director of the Arkansas Department of Health’s Pulaski County Hometown Health Coalition, coordinated volunteers from multiple agencies to provide services at Western Hills Elementary including health fairs and parent and staff meetings.
The final citation was presented to the teacher ex-officio representative David Higginbotham from Stephens Elementary School. The student representative did not attend.  
B. Remarks from Citizens 
There were no public comments.  
C. Little Rock PTA Council 

Bernadette Turner invited the board to attend the first PTA Council meeting of the year, scheduled for Tuesday, September 11, 2007, at 11:30 a.m.  She reminded school staff to submit their rosters of officers to the council office so that all new officers can be notified of upcoming meetings.  
D. Little Rock Classroom Teachers Association
Cathy Koehler reported that she had attended a “reader’s theater” on the history of the desegregation of Central High School.  She introduced members of the CTA board, including Vice President Marilyn Bostic.  She also introduced a reporter from Education Week, Christina Samuel, from Washington, D.C. who was present to interview several individuals in Little Rock in conjunction with the 50th anniversary celebration at Central High School.  

Ms. Koehler provided copies of Article 30 and Article 27 from the PN Agreement.  Article 30 deals with establishing joint professional development activities and Article 27 provides guidelines for establishing a discipline oversight committee.  Copies of these Articles have been attached to the board’s agenda.  

Ms. Koehler urged the board to direct the administration to undertake a study of the merits of the achievement challenge pilot project and to define the scope and methodology of this study to determine if these programs are effective in increasing student achievement.  
IV.
REPORTS AND COMMUNICATIONS:

A. Remarks from Board Members

Ms. Curry reported that she had attended part of the CTA new teacher orientation session.  She commended Ms. Koehler and the Classroom Teachers Association on the success of these sessions.    

Mr. Armstrong reported that he had attended a church gathering where parental involvement programs are being implemented.  He challenged other church groups to involve their members and others in the community to provide tutoring and other services to the students.  

Ms. Fox thanked district administrators and teachers for a very successful opening of schools.  She noted that there were very few problems and that it was a positive school opening.  

Mr. Kurrus thanked the Junior League and everyone who participated in the “Stuff the Bus” drive for school supplies for students at Chicot and Watson. He reported that his church, Asbury Methodist, had collected items for this supply drive.  He asked the public to become more involved in providing necessities for students of greatest need in the LRSD, and he challenged other churches to become involved in projects of this nature.  Mr. Kurrus also reported that he had addressed the CTA membership, and that he welcomed the opportunity to address other groups in the city.

Dr. Mitchell encouraged parents to be involved in the education process and to visit schools, meet teachers, and express concern about what happens in the classroom.  She asked parents to check regularly on the progress of their children and encouraged them to view school as a partnership with the home.  She stated that a lot of problems can be avoided by letting the teachers know that you care about what happens with your children.  She stated that schools and parents should share a mutual goal of a quality education in a safe environment.  

B. Update:  Title IX

The annual Title IX Update prepared by Coach Johnny Johnson was included in the board’s agenda.  Coach Johnson also included a summary indicating that CPR and first aid training had been provided to all district coaches and athletic sponsors.  
Coach Johnson reported on the success of the newly implemented bowling program added last year for boys and girls at all high schools.  He reported that construction was taking place currently at J. A. Fair on a women’s softball field and that Central and Hall High Schools had started a wresting club.  It was noted that AAA would not sanction wresting as a sport until there were forty schools in the state with active wresting teams.  He closed by assuring the board that the district meets and exceeds Title IX compliance regulations.  
C. Nutrition and Physical Activity Advisory Committee Annual Report

The annual report from the Nutrition and Physical Activity Advisory Committee was included in the board’s agenda.    Margo Bushmiaer provided a brief review of the report and introduced members of the committee who were present at the meeting.  Dr. Katherine Mitchell served as the board’s representative. 
Ms. Bushmiaer reported that the LRSD committee has been active for three years and has been working to improve the overall health of students by encouraging healthy eating habits, both during the school day and at home.  It was noted that the committee has recommended and implemented more parent education programs, and high school vending machines now hold 100% healthy snacks.    
D. Student Assignment Report

Dr. Watson provided a comparative summary report for the board’s review.  A copy was attached to the agenda.  

E. Budget Update
Mr. Milhollen was present but asked to defer his update to the financial services section later in the agenda.  
F. Internal Auditors Report

Mr. Becker’s report was attached to the agenda.  Board members agreed to set a time to meet with him for a review in the near future.
G. Discussion:  Future Use of Mitchell School

Dr. Mitchell Introduced George Blevins who addressed the board regarding the future use of the Mitchell School building.  He stated that the Wright Avenue Neighborhood Association was developing a plan, and he requested that the board take Mitchell off the market for a period of six months to give the WANA time to develop funding options.  He stated that the Department of Housing and Urban Development had offered to assist with a feasibility study and a plan for the reuse of Mitchell as mixed use, commercial and residential.  He indicated that the city of Little Rock would be providing a letter of support.  
Mr. Armstrong asked about the type of commercial business that would be considered and whether the WANA had considered partnering with an individual who could assist with the commercial aspects of the development.  
Mr. Kurrus suggested that Mr. Blevins work with The Hathaway Group, and place the property under contract for a period of six months with a minimal amount of earnest money.  This would allow time for the proposal to be developed and for a determination to be made on the funding for the purchase.    

Mr. Berkley asked the realtor, Stuart Mackey, to respond to questions from the board regarding the building.  He reported that carpeting and air ducts had been removed and that minimal upkeep was being done as needed to prevent the building from deteriorating. The groups who have shown interest in the building include churches, day care centers, and multi-family developers.  He had met with representatives of the Wright Avenue Neighborhood Association, and he reported that he had recommended to the WANA to make an offer and put it under contract for 6 months.  No other offers are pending at the present.  

Mr. Armstrong made a motion to suspend the rules to consider the request from the Wright Avenue Neighborhood Association.  Dr. Daugherty seconded the motion and it failed 4-3.  It was noted for the record that a motion to suspend the rules requires 5 votes.  
Mr. Kurrus indicated that he would like to give the WANA group a chance to work with the consultant to make a formal presentation to the board.  He made a motion to suspend the rules to consider a 30-day period of time for the sole purpose of negotiating exclusively with WANA.  The motion died for lack of second.  

Mr. Berkley asked that representatives of the WANA provide additional information at the agenda meeting in September.  Ms. Curry made a motion to suspend the rules to delay action for two weeks and to consider the WANA request at that time.  Dr. Daugherty seconded the motion.  After a brief discussion, the motion and second were withdrawn.  
The board agreed by consensus to consider calling a special meeting at the September agenda meeting to consider the proposal from the Wright Avenue Neighborhood Association.  

H. Discussion:  Future Use of Rightsell School

Mark Milhollen and Stuart Mackey presented information regarding the sale of Rightsell School.  Mr. Mackey reported that several churches, day care operators, and community groups had toured the facility with multi-family housing units, mixed commercial, and quiet office use considered.  Only one formal offer has been received.  The board was provided a copy of the proposal which was from Education Consortia, Inc. / Learning for Life Academy.  This group intends to use the building as a charter school for at-risk youth.  It proposes a three-year lease, with intent to purchase.  They asked for credit for a portion of the rent toward the purchase, and thirty-days of free rent to make improvements to the facility that would be required prior to moving in.  They have offered a $10,000 security deposit and would take the property as is.  They would be responsible for maintenance, upkeep and insurance.    

Dr. Daugherty spoke in opposition to leasing the building to a charter school or any entity that would be competing for LRSD students.  Ms. Fox agreed and also stated that it wouldn’t be in the best interest of the district to get into the leasing business.  
Dr. Daugherty asked that representatives of the group be invited to address the board with information regarding their plans.  He stated that he would want the interim superintendent to make a recommendation and bring it to the board for consideration.  
Mr. Kurrus asked Mr. Mackey to secure a copy of the financial records, a balance sheet, information that would provide their ability to pay the rent, and a list of the board members of Education Consortia, Inc.  He also asked whether the charter application had been received and their status regarding approval by the ADE.  
V. APPROVAL OF ROUTINE MATTERS
A. Minutes
Minutes from the regular board meeting held on July 26, 2007, and from a special meeting held on August 9, 2007, were presented for approval.  Ms. Fox moved to approve the minutes as written; Mr. Armstrong seconded the motion, and it carried unanimously.
VI. HUMAN RESOURCES
A. Personnel Changes 

Routine personnel matters were listed in the board’s agenda.  As requested by the board, Mr. Hartz provided a summary report of certified vacancies as of August 20th.  As of the date of this meeting, there were 36.5 certified staff vacancies.  Ms. Fox moved to approve the personnel changes presented.  Mr. Kurrus seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.  
B.    Contract – Interim Superintendent 

Mr. Armstrong made a motion to reorder the agenda to allow discussion and consideration of the terms of the contract for the interim superintendent to the end of the meeting.  Ms. Curry seconded the motion, and it carried unanimously.  
VII.
FINANCE & SUPPORT SERVICES

A. Annual Audit Report
The district’s annual audit for the 2005-2006 school year was attached to the board’s agenda.  Mr. Milhollen introduced Mr. Don Smith from the accounting firm of Thomas & Thomas.  Mr. Smith provided a brief overview of the audit report and responded to questions from the board.  
Mr. Kurrus thanked Mr. Smith for his report and expressed appreciation to Mr. Milhollen for his efforts to ensure fiscal responsibility, noting that there was an increase in the fund balance.  Ms. Fox also expressed thanks to Mr. Milhollen for his diligence in working with the state to correct the calculations for indirect costs.

Mr. Berkley made a motion to approve the audit report as submitted.  Ms. Fox seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.  
The board took a brief recess at 6:53 p.m. and reconvened at 7:05 p.m. 
B. Draft RFP – Performance Audit of LRSD Procurement Bidding Procedures

As requested by the board, Mr. Paradis provided a draft RFP to secure a performance audit and examination of the district’s procurement and bidding policies and procedures.    
Mr. Milhollen reported to the board that the draft was prepared based on input from the board.  He had met with Mr. Paradis and Sandy Becker to develop the draft.  Mr. Becker met with individual board members and was continuing to determine the intent of the board in securing the auditing services.  Mr. Becker and Mr. Milhollen requested additional time to work on the language and asked for the board to table the issue.  Mr. Armstrong made a motion to table; Ms. Curry seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.  
C.   West Little Rock School Land Purchase

At the agenda meeting on August 9, 2007, the board was provided information regarding the purchase of three tracts of land totaling 18.764 acres of land on West Taylor Loop and Highway 10.  The district participated in several months of feasibility evaluations and received unanimous approval from the City Planning Commission on July 19th.  

Mr. Milhollen and Realtor Stuart Mackey responded to questions from the board.  The administration recommended board approval to purchase the property for the purpose of constructing a school.

Mr. Kurrus made a motion to approve the purchase of three tracts totaling 18.764 acres located on West Taylor Loop and Highway 10, and to authorize the Chief Financial Officer to execute any and all documents related to this purchase  Dr. Daugherty seconded the motion, and it carried unanimously.  

C. Donations of Property

Routine donations of property were included in the board’s agenda. Ms. Fox read the listed donations and moved to accept.  Dr. Daugherty seconded the motion, and it carried unanimously.   Donations are listed in the following chart. 
DONATIONS

 

	SCHOOL/DEPARTMENT
	ITEM
	DONOR

	Central High School
	Tiger Painting valued at $1,100.00
	Anne Fewell, LRCHS Class of ‘57

	Fulbright Elementary
	Funds in the amount of $32,410.73 to purchase 25 Dell Computers, two Dell laptops, and assorted printers
	Fulbright PTA 


D. Monthly Financial Statements

The end-of-year fiscal reports were included in the board’s agenda.  Mr. Milhollen reported briefly on the year end financial statements and reviewed the budget update.  The district’s ending fund balance of $12.7 million was calculated after the buyout of the superintendent’s contract from the 2006-2007 school year.  
Mr. Milhollen reported that the budget cycle for preparing the 2007-2008 school year submission to the ADE was nearing completion, and that a meeting with representatives of the Classroom Teachers’ Association was scheduled within the week.  
EXECUTIVE SESSION:
The board convened an executive session at 7:20 p.m. on a motion by Ms. Fox, seconded by Dr. Daugherty.  The purpose of the session was to consider the contract for interim superintendent Linda Watson.  The motion carried unanimously.  
The board returned from executive session at 9:08 p.m. and reported no action was taken.  There was discussion regarding the board’s review of the draft contract.  The board provided suggestions and directions to the attorneys and asked for final revisions to be made prior to the board taking action to approve the contract.  Dr. Mitchell asked that Dr. Watson report to the office of interim superintendent immediately, with the contracted start date to be August 24, 2007.    

ADJOURNMENT:

There being no further business before the board, the meeting adjourned at 9:10 p.m. on a motion by Mr. Armstrong, seconded by Ms. Fox.  
APPROVED:    09-27-07   



Originals Signed by:  



Katherine P. Mitchell, President

Melanie Fox, Secretary
